
 
   

   
 

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority (LVCVA) 
was held on July 10, 2018, at the Las Vegas Convention Center, 3150 Paradise Road, Las Vegas, Nevada 
89109. This meeting was properly noticed and posted in compliance with the Nevada Open Meeting Law. 
 

 

Board of Directors 
Present unless otherwise noted 

 

Commissioner Lawrence Weekly, Chair 
Mr. Chuck Bowling, Vice Chair 
Mr. Bill Noonan, Secretary 
Commissioner Larry Brown, Treasurer 

  Councilwoman Michele Fiore 
  Mayor Carolyn Goodman 
  Mr. Tom Jenkin………………………………absent 

      Mayor Pro Tem Peggy Leavitt  
      Mr. Gregory Lee…………………….via telephone 
      Mayor John Lee…………………………….absent 
      Councilman John Marz 
      Councilman George Rapson……….via telephone 
      Ms. Mary Beth Sewald  
      Mr. Maurice Wooden………………………..absent      

 
 
 
 
 

LVCVA Executive Staff in Attendance 

 

Rossi Ralenkotter, Chief Executive Officer 
Steve Hill, President/COO 
Luke Puschnig, Esq., CEM, Legal Counsel 
Ed Finger, Chief Financial Officer 
Jacqueline Peterson, Chief Communications & Public Affairs Officer 
Barbara Bolender, Chief People Officer 
Cathy Tull, Chief Marketing Officer 
Terry Jicinsky, Senior Vice President of Operations 
 

 
OPENING CEREMONIES – CALL TO ORDER 
 

Chair Lawrence Weekly called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 
 
INVOCATION 
 

FLAG SALUTE 

The invocation was delivered by Ji Haeng, Zen Master of the Zen Center of Las Vegas. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance followed the invocation. 

 
COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC  
 

 Jon Astor-White, President/CEO of Las Vegas Entertainment and Sports Television, gave a background of his 
career highlights, discussed his dismissal of his lawsuit against the LVCVA and R&R Partners, and noted a verbal 
agreement made by Rossi Ralenkotter, Chief Executive Officer, to have a formal meeting to discuss potential 
sponsorships. 

 
   Ed Uehling, read his submitted attached written proposal relating to agenda item one. 

 
 William Stanley, Representative of the Southern Nevada Building Trades Union (SNBTU), discussed the 
involvement SNBTU had in the passage of Senate Bill 1 (SB1) in the 2016 Special Session of the Nevada 
Legislature for the funding of the expansion of the Las Vegas Convention Center (LVCC), the importance of the 
use of a Project Labor Agreement for the expansion, and his concern relating to the lack of inclusion of 
underserved community businesses in the construction of the project. 
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APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND MINUTES 
 

 
BOARD NOMINATIONS 
 

In accordance with the NRS, the following nominees were submitted by the Las Vegas Metro Chamber of Commerce and 
the Nevada Resort Association (NRA) for the term of July 1, 2018 – June 30, 2020. 

In accordance with the NRS, only elected Board Members may vote for the nominees: 
 
            From the Las Vegas Metro Chamber of Commerce: 
            Mr. Gregory Lee – Eureka Casinos …………………………………………........NRS 244A.603(1)(g)(1) 
 
            From the Nevada Resort Association:  
            Mr. Bill Noonan – Boyd Gaming Corporation ……....………………………….…NRS 244A.603(1)(g)(2) 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting members 
present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to approve Bill Noonan as the Nevada 
Resort Association nominee to serve as a member of the Board of Directors for the term of July 1, 
2018, through June 30, 2020. 
 
 

Oath of Office was administered to the newly elected Member of the Board by the Honorable Judge 
Nancy Allf. 

 
PRESENTATIONS – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

PRESENTED 
 
 

Presentations by the Las Vegas Convention and Visitors Authority Staff 
Terry Jicinsky, Senior Vice President of Operations, acknowledged the hard work of the 
LVCVA ambassadors that primarily work outside during the summer months. 
 
 Mr. Jicinsky delivered a video presentation on the following operations highlights: 

• Jam On It Basketball Academy – July 5-22 
• International Premier Cigar and Pipe Retail Association – July 13-17 
• ASD Market Week – July 29-August 1 

 
Cathy Tull, Chief Marketing Officer, delivered a video presentation on the following 
marketing highlights: 

• Las Vegas Market – July 29-August 2 
• Airline Updates   

- Frontier Airlines begins nonstop twice weekly service from Calgary, 
Canada to Las Vegas in August, twice weekly service from Spokane, 
Washington to Las Vegas, and three-times weekly service from Norfolk, 
Virginia to Las Vegas. 

- The recent launch of WestJet Airlines WestJet Seat City Campaign.  
• Marketing Initiatives 

- Tastemade video series Making the Menu Season 2 
- Vegas Alter Your Reality pop-up locations in Sao Paulo, Brazil, London, 

United Kingdom and Toronto, Canada 
- Elle Italy Magazine feature of Las Vegas as a destination 
- Elle China Magazine feature of bon appetit’s Vegas Uncork’d and Hainan 

Airline’s nonstop flight service to Las Vegas 
 
 

APPROVAL OF 
THE AGENDA  
AND MINUTES 
 

Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to approve the 
July 10, 2018, Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors’ agenda, and the June 12, 
2018, Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors’ minutes. 
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Jacqueline Peterson, Chief Communications & Public Affairs Officer, delivered a 
PowerPoint presentation on the following public affairs highlights: 

• July Media Coverage including: CNBC, USA Today, Adweek, A&E Network, and 
Ragan Communications’ list of Public Relations wins for the first half of 2018 

• Food & Wine Magazine’s 30th Anniversary “Best New Chefs” issue photoshoot in 
Las Vegas 

• Meetings Today Las Vegas Supplement displaying the Vegas Golden Knights on 
the front cover of the August issue, and the showcasing of destination-wide 
updates, coverage of the LVCVA, and the evolution of Las Vegas as a destination 

 
Mr. Ralenkotter announced the 2020 lease for the CONEXPO-CON/AGG tradeshow, and 
emphasized the importance of the tradeshow in Las Vegas. Mr. Ralenkotter also announced 
that the LVCVA was currently holding new show dates for CONEXPO-CON/AGG through 
the year 2056, and congratulated the LVCVA Sales staff and the destination on their efforts 
for the lease. 
 
This was an information item. Not an action item. 

 
STAFF REPORTS – DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

MARKETING DIVISION 
 

ITEM 1. 2018 World Routes Development Forum Exhibition - Guangzhou, Guangdong 
Province, China – September 15-18, 2018 
Ms. Tull requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Approve an estimated expenditure of 
$246,000 for expenses associated with trade show exhibition, booth design and build-out 
and a client development event during the 2018 World Routes Development Forum; 2) 
Authorize the LVCVA Chief Executive Officer to execute the contract documents; and 3) 
Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to available 
general funds. 
 
Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019     $246,000     Estimated expenditure 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling reiterated the return on investment of hosting the World Routes 
Conference and the Routes Americas Conference in Las Vegas in 2013, and referenced Mr. 
Uehling’s comments about the development projects in Shenzhen, China. Vice Chair Bowling 
emphasized the importance of knowledge and awareness of the projects by the Board, the 
community and staff, and report back to the Board at the October 9, 2018, Regular Meeting 
of the Board of Directors. Vice Chair Bowling also congratulated staff on the investment. 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to 1) Approve an 
estimated expenditure of $246,000 for expenses associated with trade show 
exhibition, booth design and build-out and a client development event during the 2018 
World Routes Development Forum; 2) Authorize the LVCVA Chief Executive Officer to 
execute the contract documents; and 3) Authorize any residual unexpended balances 
from this authorization to revert to available general funds. 
  

ITEM 2. Shriners Hospitals for Children Open - Las Vegas, Nevada – October 29 - November 4, 
2018 
Ms. Tull requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Approve an estimated expenditure of 
$115,000 to enter into an agreement with the Shriners Hospitals for Children Open to lease 
a marquee hospitality suite during the golf tournament; 2) Authorize the LVCVA Chief 
Executive Officer to execute the contract documents; and 3) Authorize any residual 
unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to available general funds. 
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Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019     $115,000     Estimated expenditure 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to 1) Approve an 
estimated expenditure of $115,000 to enter into an agreement with the Shriners 
Hospitals for Children Open to lease a marquee hospitality suite during the golf 
tournament; 2) Authorize the LVCVA Chief Executive Officer to execute the contract 
documents; and 3) Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this 
authorization to revert to available general funds. 
 

ITEM 3. Las Vegas Events Update 
Pat Christenson, President of Las Vegas Events (LVE), presented a comprehensive recap 
of fiscal year (FY) 2018 fourth quarter activities and preview of FY 2019 first quarter 
activities to the LVCVA Board of Directors. 
 
Member Carolyn Goodman announced the Las Vegas Pickleball Open on September 25-29, 
and discussed the growth of the sport.  
 
Chair Lawrence Weekly thanked LVE for their involvement in community outreach events 
and expressed his appreciation for the sports teams in Las Vegas for their community 
outreach as well. Mr. Christenson recognized Albert Hall, President of HallPass Media and 
Co-Founder of the National Basketball Association (NBA) Summer League, and Warren 
LeGarie, Executive Director of the NBA Summer League, as well as the NBA for their 
commitment to the community. 
 
This was an information item. Not an action item.    

 
OPERATIONS DIVISION 
 

ITEM 4. 
 

Las Vegas Convention Center District Phase Two NV Energy Overhead Line 
Relocation Construction Contract for Bid #19-4522 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling provided a background of agenda item 4, and outlined the time 
sensitivity of the overhead line relocation for the Las Vegas Convention Center District 
(LVCCD) Phase Two Expansion Project. 
 
Mr. Jicinsky requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Award Bid #19-4522 to TAB 
Contractors, Inc., Las Vegas, Nevada, in the estimated amount of $2,761,090; 2) Authorize 
the LVCVA Chief Executive Officer (CEO) to execute the contract documents; and 3) 
Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to available 
LVCCD capital funds. 
 
Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019     $2,761,090     Estimated expenditure 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to 1) Award Bid 
#19-4522 to TAB Contractors, Inc., Las Vegas, Nevada, in the estimated amount of 
$2,761,090; 2) Authorize the LVCVA Chief Executive Officer (CEO) to execute the 
contract documents; and 3) Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this 
authorization to revert to available LVCCD capital funds. 
 
Vice Chair Bowling inquired about a potential meeting of the LVCCD Committee in 
September, to which Mr. Jicinsky confirmed.  
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GENERAL GOVERNMENT DIVISION 
 

ITEM 5. 
 

RFP 18-4523 Underwriter Services 
Ed Finger, Chief Financial Officer, requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Award RFP #18-
4523, Underwriter Services, to a pool of underwriters for the initial period of July 10, 2018, 
through July 9, 2021; 2) Authorize the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer to 
execute the contract documents; and 3) Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute up 
to two (2) additional one-year contract extensions according to the RFP documents, upon 
mutual agreement. 
 
Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019-2021    Compensation for underwriter services are paid from bond proceeds.  If the 
remainder of the LVCCD bonds are sold via negotiated sale, total fees would be 
approximately $1.5 million to $1.75 million. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan congratulated the Finance Department on the thoroughness of the list 
of finalists for the underwriter services. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to 1) Award RFP 
#18-4523, Underwriter Services, to a pool of underwriters for the initial period of July 
10, 2018, through July 9, 2021; 2) Authorize the Chief Executive Officer or Chief 
Financial Officer to execute the contract documents; and 3) Authorize the Chief 
Executive Officer to execute up to two (2) additional one-year contract extensions 
according to the RFP documents, upon mutual agreement. 
 

ITEM 6. SHI International, Inc. Purchase of Microsoft Enterprise Software License Subscription 
Agreement 
Mr. Finger requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Approve a $408,600 expenditure to SHI 
International for purchase of a Microsoft Enterprise Subscription Agreement, which includes 
Office 365 and server software licensing, for the period of August 1, 2018, through July 31, 
2021; 2) Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute contract documents; and 3) 
Authorize residual unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to available general 
funds. 
 
Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019     $136,200     Estimated expenditure 
FY 2020     $136,200 
FY 2021     $136,200 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling expressed his support for the purchase of the subscription 
agreement. 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to 1) Approve a 
$408,600 expenditure to SHI International for purchase of a Microsoft Enterprise 
Subscription Agreement, which includes Office 365 and server software licensing, for 
the period of August 1, 2018, through July 31, 2021; 2) Authorize the Chief Executive 
Officer to execute contract documents; and 3) Authorize residual unexpended 
balances from this authorization to revert to available general funds. 
 

ITEM 7. 
 

Board Retention of the Law Firm of Pisanelli Bice for Audit Services 
Mr. Finger requested that the Board of Directors authorize the Chief Financial Officer to 
approve expenditures up to $200,000 with the law firm of Pisanelli Bice for audit services. 
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Fiscal Impact 
FY 2018-2019     up to $200,000 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan noted the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors’ responsibility in 
the expenditures and said he had reviewed the recommendation with Mr. Finger. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson via telephone, to authorize the 
Chief Financial Officer to approve expenditures up to $200,000 with the law firm of 
Pisanelli Bice for audit services. 
 

ITEM 8. Public Hearing on New Collective Bargaining Agreement 
Barbara Bolender, Chief People Officer, requested that the Board of Directors, pursuant to 
NRS 288.153: 1) Conduct a public hearing; 2) Approve and authorize the Chief Executive 
Officer to sign the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) between the LVCVA and the 
Service Employees International Union (SEIU) Local 1107, effective July 1, 2018, through 
June 30, 2022.   
 
Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019    $515,000    Estimated expenditure 
FY 2020    $670,000    Estimated expenditure 
FY 2021    $690,000    Estimated expenditure 
FY 2022    Reopened prior to July 2021 
FY 2023    Reopened prior to July 2022 
 
Public Hearing on the CBA between LVCVA and SEIU, Local 1107 
 
Opened Public Hearing on the CBA 
Chair Lawrence Weekly opened the Public Hearing on CBA between the LVCVA and SEIU, 
Local 1107. 
 
Bruce Radel, LVCVA Security Officer, discussed the efforts between the LVCVA and SEIU 
during the negotiation process to reach a Tentative Agreement, invited the Board of Directors 
to attend a Bargaining Unit Session, and thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak 
during public comment.  
 
 
Closed Public Hearing on CBA between LVCVA and SEIU, Local 1107 
Chair Weekly closed the Public Hearing on CBA between the LVCVA and SEIU, Local 1107. 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson to, pursuant to NRS 288.153: 1) 
Conduct a public hearing; 2) Approve and authorize the Chief Executive Officer to sign 
the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) between the LVCVA and the Service 
Employees International Union (SEIU) Local 1107, effective July 1, 2018, through June 
30, 2022. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan congratulated Ms. Bolender. 
 

ITEM 9. Insurance Coverage and Premium - FY 2019 General Liability, Property, Excess 
Workers Compensation Insurance 
Luke Puschnig, Legal Counsel, requested that the Board of Directors: 1) Approve the 
expenditure of an estimated amount of $970,819 for various insurance policies for fiscal year 
(FY) 2019; 2) Authorize Legal Counsel to execute the appropriate documents; and 3) 
Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to available 
general funds. 
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Fiscal Impact 
FY 2019     $970,819    Estimated expenditure 
 
Mr. Puschnig introduced Mike Ball, Senior Account Manager of FM Global, to explain the 
$10,000 Risk Improvement Credit and an award plaque that was being awarded to the 
LVCVA. Mr. Ball provided a background of FM Global’s involvement with the LVCVA, 
recognized the LVCVA for reducing the chances of property loss, and stated the LVCC is 
now considered a highly protected risk. Jesus Jaimes-Diaz, Account Engineer of FM Global, 
explained the meaning of a highly protected risk. Mr. Ball presented to the Board of Directors 
the highly protected risk award plaque and risk improvement credit check for $10,000, and 
said he “looked forward” to continuing working with the LVCVA during the expansion and 
renovation project. 
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling congratulated staff and the Board on being awarded. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan requested Mr. Puschnig review the auto insurance coverage and 
employee deductible schedules for next calendar year, to which Mr. Puschnig agreed. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting 
members present, including Member George Rapson to, 1) Approve the expenditure 
of an estimated amount of $970,819 for various insurance policies for fiscal year (FY) 
2019; 2) Authorize Legal Counsel to execute the appropriate documents; and 3) 
Authorize any residual unexpended balances from this authorization to revert to 
available general funds. 
 

ITEM 10. Legal Counsel’s Report and Recommendation(s) 
There were no new legal items to report. 
 
This was an information item. Not an action item. 

 
COMMITTEES 
 
DIRECTORS’ RECOGNITION 

 

Member Michele Fiore announced the Hammonds pardon, the recognition of Las Vegas being named an “All 
American City” by the National Civic League and recognized Councilman Cedric Crear and Dr. Lisa Morris 
Hibbler, Deputy Director of the City of Las Vegas Parks, Recreation, and Neighborhood Services Department, 
for their efforts in receiving this award. Member Fiore congratulated the Ultimate Fighting Championship (UFC) 
on their 25th Anniversary and thanked UFC for the “amazing events they put on” as they help bring visitation to 
Las Vegas. Member Fiore announced the Ward 6 Splash Back to School event on August 4 and upcoming 
Movie in the Park events in the fall. 
 
Member Mary Beth Sewald expressed her excitement for the largest fly-in from the State of Nevada to 
Washington D.C. on July 15-20, and stated the importance of the event to the Las Vegas Metro Chamber of 
Commerce (Chamber). Member Sewald also discussed and expressed her excitement for the efforts the 
Chamber is working on with the U.S. Department of Labor Secretary of State, Alexander Acosta. 
 
Secretary Bill Noonan requested updates from the Southern Nevada Sporting Events Committee be given at 
the upcoming Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors. 
 
Chair Lawrence Weekly recognized the efforts of Member Fiore, Member Carolyn Goodman, and the City in 
working with the Clark County Commission to eradicate the use of illegal fireworks on the 4th of July, expressed 
the importance of these efforts and requested community support and participation.  
 
Vice Chair Chuck Bowling thanked the community for their support in the inaugural season of the Las Vegas 
Aces. 
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Member Goodman recognized the Las Vegas Lights FC soccer team and acknowledged the community 
support at their games. 
 
Member Peggy Leavitt congratulated Secretary Noonan and Member Gregory Lee on their re-nominations to 
the Board of Directors and thanked them for their continued support and service as Board Members. Member 
Leavitt also noted the success of the 70th Annual Boulder City Damboree Celebration on July 4 and stated she 
agreed with Chair Weekly’s comments to eradicate the use of illegal fireworks. 
 
Member George Rapson thanked Member Lee and Eureka Casino Resort for the Rockets Over the Red Mesa 
event on July 4, and noted the success of the event. 
 
Member Lee recognized Clint Holmes for the musical talent of the Rockets Over the Red Mesa event on July 
4, and thanked Member Rapson. 
 
Treasurer Larry Brown inquired about the vote made earlier in the meeting regarding the Board Nomination for 
Member Lee. Mr. Puschnig noted that he recalled the Board approving both nominations. Chair Weekly stated 
he recalled the Board Members had only voted for Secretary Noonan’s nomination.  
 
Treasurer Larry Brown moved and it was carried by unanimous vote of the voting members present, 
including Member George Rapson via telephone, to approve Gregory Lee as the Las Vegas Metro 
Chamber of Commerce nominee to serve as a member of the Board of Directors for the term of July 1, 
2018, through June 30, 2020. 
 

COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR BY THE PUBLIC  
 Daniel Braisted stated the importance of the usage of building signage at the LVCC in relation to security and 

locators in the event of unforeseen circumstances. 
 
 Ed Uehling discussed a resolution recently approved by the Board of Clark County Commissioners to request 

39,000 acres of land south of Las Vegas, and explained the land’s value.  
 
 Dave Washington, former Las Vegas Fire and Rescue fireman, encouraged Chair Lawrence Weekly and other 

participants to continue their efforts in eradicating illegal fireworks for the safety of the community. 
 
 Aubrey Branch, businessman, expressed his excitement and his support of the Las Vegas Aces. 

 
ADJOURNMENT  
 

Chair Lawrence Weekly adjourned the meeting at 10:10 a.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted,   Date Approved:    August 14, 2018 
 

 

Christal Harrison 
Assistant to the Board of Directors 

 Lawrence Weekly 
Chair 
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